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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:03 p.m., on Wednesday, February 18, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Academic Senate President Barbara  Pavão led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Bill Thurston

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Members Absent:

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Others Present:

James Bracy, Vice President of Student Services

Kathryn Campbell, Ed.D., Vice President of Academic Affairs

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Kirk Murray, Director of Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Esther Pryor, CTA President, read a letter on behalf of the Executive Board of CTA addressed to Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo, dated February 17, 2004, regarding the evaluation of Vice President Kathryn Campbell.  The memo protested the involvement of CTA members in the evaluation process as a potential unfair labor practice because the timelines, procedures and the requirements of District Policy 2115, the SCC Salary, Benefits and Policies Manual and the California Education Code were not followed in their viewpoint.  CTA cited the Education Employment Relations Act and indicated that the Act mandates that evaluation is an enumerated subject of bargaining and further, CTA considered this to be a unilateral change in working conditions.  The Solano College Chapter of CTA objected to the hurried deadline for the evaluations to be completed.  CTA’s letter advised that the Association would recommend that the affected faculty members should not participate in the evaluation of Dr. Campbell until the matter is resolved at the bargaining table as CTA feels this might possibly be an unfair labor practice.  

6.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED):

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
David Brannen, Governing Board representative, reported that: 

--ASSC sponsored a forum on voter education and assertiveness.  

--the annual Mardi Gras/Monte Carlo event will take place next week.  

--the 2004-05 student election calendar was adopted. 

--ASSC committee assignments have been complete.

--students will attend the March in March of the State Capitol to express support of ASSC students.

The balance of the report included introduction of student officers/senators including the various committees/state offices on which they participate as well as their major course of study:  Terri Martin-McCaffrey, ASSC President; Jeanne Askeland, Vice President of ASSC;  Juli Serna-Wilson –Student Services Senator; Chris Duran – Trade/Technical Senator; Jarrett Hill – ASSC Public Relations Officer; Jesse Jauregui – Math/Science Senator, Starr Pottinger – Health/PE Senator; John Glidden - Academic Curriculum Senator; Zachary Freels - Language Arts Senator; Morris Facen – Diversity Affairs Senator; Barbara Clark - Social Science Senator; D’mtri Lucas – Legislative Advocate; Cindy Guggemos – Vocational Senator; and Lisa LaFarga – Student Trustee to the Governing Board.  

(b)
Academic Senate
Academic Senate President Barbara Pavão reported that: 

--at the February 4, 2004 Board meeting, she presented a resolution passed by the Academic Senate calling for specific remedies to what the Senate has characterized as a failure to adhere to District-adopted policies and procedures.  Ms. Pavão indicated that to date, neither a verbal or written response has been received.  Ms. Pavão asked for a response to the Senate resolution.  

Academic Senate President Pavão also expressed concern about the “minimization” of the Board minutes.  She spoke of her request at the last meeting to have comments from Board members regarding the Board’s self-evaluation included in the January 21, 2004 Board minutes.  Ms. Pavão

stated that she has requested today (February 18, 2004) to listen to the tape recording of the January 21, 2004 meeting but as yet, has not been allowed to do so.  Ms. Pavão indicated that the minutes from the last meeting (February 4, 2004) have also been truncated and she found it disconcerting that the “critical discourse expressed at the meeting was omitted.”  Academic Senate President Pavão urged the Board to direct Dr. Perfumo to publish the minutes more inclusive of the diversity and thought expressed at Board meetings.  

Vice President Honeychurch agreed that the minutes should express what actually occurred better than they have and that the summary did not express the resolution the Senate presented nor the comments that were expressed.  He expressed his opinion that the minutes should be more inclusive.  

Trustee Keith expressed her opinion about the minutes by explaining that the reason the Board went to summary-based minutes is the cost of doing verbatim minutes.  She stated that the Solano County Community College District Governing Board is the only board on which she has ever sat that does verbatim minutes. Trustee Keith expressed concern about Board tapes not being available to Ms. Pavão; however, Trustee Keith also stated that she was not convinced that the Board should return to verbatim minutes.  

Academic Senate President Pavão clarified that she was not asking for verbatim minutes and understands the amount of time involved with doing verbatim minutes. However, she stated that the Board minutes should include the content of the discussion at the Board meeting and that the unadopted minutes as they were published do not, in her estimation, reflect the discourse of the discussion that happened at the Board meeting.  

Board President Claffey assured Ms. Pavão that her concerns would be passed onto Dr. Perfumo (who was unable to attend the Board meeting) and that the Board would try to have the minutes reflect “what went on” at the Board meeting.  

Student Trustee LaFarga asked if there was any policy on accessibility to the tapes.  Board President Claffey assured Academic Senate President Pavão that she would get the Board tapes in a timely fashion.  Ms. Pavão expressed concern that the Board minutes would be approved without the opportunity for her to listen to the tape first.  

Vice President Bracy acknowledged all of the student leaders/ASSC members and commended all students for the specific roles they play on campus, i.e., committees, subcommittees and task forces.  He thanked the students for taking the time to attend the Board meeting.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council

Vice President Bracy highlighted the following items from the last Shared Governance Council  meeting:  
--the Student Services Academic Renewal Policy 5310 was reviewed.  The policy will allow students to apply for academic renewal after three semesters instead of three years as currently stated.  

--the Board agenda was reviewed.  Dr. Wright discussed the need to conduct an Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the Vallejo and Suisun Valley campus.  The SGC was informed that student senators would be introduced at the meeting and an educational forum would be held today.  Dr. Campbell discussed the summer schedule which is near completion.  Ms. Pavão  reported that the Academic Senate met on February 2 and expressed some concern about adherence to District policies and procedures.  

(d)
Superintendent

Vice President Bracy recognized David Anderson, speech team member, who invited everyone to Speech Night on Wednesday, February 25, 5 and 7 p.m., in the cafeteria.  Money raised from ticket sales would assist students with funding to participate in state and national competition.  

Vice President Bracy introduced Dr. Shirley Lewis who introduced the following students as Board President Claffey presented certificates to the 21 Solano Community College students selected as national outstanding campus leaders to be listed in the 2004 Who’s Who Among Students in American Junior Colleges:  Jeanne Askeland, Matthew Bianchi, David Brannen, Barbara Clark, Morris Facen, Billi Ferrell-Gandall, John Glidden, Cynthia Guggemos, Jarrett Dewayne Hill, Lisa LaFarga, Khristine Lazaga, D’mitri Lucas, Terri Martin-McCaffrey, Starr Pottinger, and Julie Serna-Wilson.  The following students were also selected for the 2004 Who’s Who Among Students in American Junior Colleges but were unable to attend the meeting:  Erin Dougherty, Anna Lewis, Meghan McPhee, Nnamdi Mott, Joytika Shankar and Marcel Singelton.  

Vice President Bracy informed the Board that Billi Ferrell-Gandall and David Brannen are two of 60 students named from California for the 2004 All-California Academic Team. 

Dr. Sanford Wright distributed copies of the Ethnic Studies calendar of speakers and flyers.  Dr. Wright thanked Trustee Thurston, Vice President Willard Wright and Jesse Branch for presentations made thus far this semester.  Dr. Wright expressed appreciation to the Governing Board, Dr. Shirley Lewis and the ASSC for their full support of the program and encouraged attendance at the calendared events.  Dr. Wright informed the Board and public about the Ethnic Studies Web site and reported that a documentary on Ethnic Studies has been completed on DVD.  Board members will receive invitations to come to the DVD premiere in approximately one month.  Diablo Valley College has consulted Solano College for assistance in establishing an Ethnic Studies Program.  Dr. Wright will provide a full report on the Ethnic Studies Program to the Governing Board in the fall.   

Vice President Bracy called the Board’s attention to the winter publication of Schools in Action which is published by the Solano County Office of Education.  Solano College was featured as being a Champion of Industry in Education.

· Bond Update
Copies of the agenda from the third meeting of the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee held on Monday, February 9, were provided for Board members.  Dr. Wright also reported that a tentative agreement has been reached with the Napa Solano Labor Council.  Dr. Wright plans to present the contract to the Governing Board for information at the March 3 Board meeting and for approval on March 17, 2004. 

Mark Newton, Bond Program Manager, presented an overview of the communication protocol that will become part of an implementation manual.  He reviewed a diagram of the communication flow for various groups including the Board, Citizens Bond Oversight Committee, Executive Council (CBOC), Educational Administrators, Shared Governance Council and the community through town hall meetings and local newspapers.  The presentation also included maps of areas in the District.  Mr. Newton unveiled the new Web site for bond projects which will be rolled out to the public in the near future.  The site will be linked to the Solano College Web site and will include an array of information about bond projects and their progress in Vallejo, Vacaville and the Suisun Valley campus.  Mr. Newton stated that a Web cam will be on-site to capture progress on the projects.  He demonstrated how viewers could see the completion of a building from start to finish using time-lapsed photography.  

Trustee McCaffrey requested hard copies of the presentation (and future presentations) for the Board members.  
7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meeting of January 21, 2004 and February 4, 2004 

Human Resources

(b)
Employment – 2003-04, Employment 2002-03, Gratuitous Service

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings

(d)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 03/04-21

(e)

AB 2910 Quarterly Report, Second Quarter FY 2003/04

Student Services

(f)

Resolution Proclaiming March 2004 as Women’s History Month at Solano Community College, Resolution No. 03/04–22

Academic Senate President Barbara Pavão reiterated her concern that the minutes accurately reflect the discourse of Board meetings and because she was not yet able to “hear the minutes” from the previous two meetings, she urged the Board to postpone action on the minutes until they were flushed out in more detail.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey to remove the minutes from the Consent Agenda and table them until the next meeting.  Trustee McCaffrey suggested adding to the motion “until Barbara Pavão has a chance to listen to the tapes and they reflect what Ms. Pavao has been addressing the last couple meetings.”  

Trustee Keith stated that for form sake, the Board needs to have a motion to have this item removed from the Consent Agenda and placed on Items Removed from Consent Agenda, Item 8, take a vote on the Consent Agenda and then move to Item 8.  

Board President Claffey asked for a motion to remove the minutes from the Consent Agenda.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey to remove the minutes from the Consent Agenda placing them under Item 8, Items Removed from Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval of the Consent Agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

Minutes for the Meetings of January 21 and February 4, 2004

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Vice President Denis Honeychurch  to table the minutes for the January 21 and February 4, 2004 meetings until the next meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.

Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga suggested that it would be helpful to provide the Board with a timeline for when the tapes are available for the public, if the minutes are going to be truncated so that no one ever feels that they are denied access.  Trustee Phil McCaffrey commented that anyone wishing to listen to the tapes makes the request in writing and time is needed for staff to make the necessary arrangements.  He stated that past practice has been that the tapes are available after Ms. Cordry finishes the minutes.  Vice President Honeychurch asked Vice President Bracy to find out what the procedure is, how long it takes before the tape is available and what the method is.  Trustee McCaffrey requested that Ms. is Pavão also provided with a copy of the District’s routine practice.  

9.
RETIREMENT OF STAFF WITH TEN OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignations to Retire – Jerry Miller and Ron Nelson

Jerry Miller

Bob Myers, Division Dean, Physical Education/Athletics, spoke on behalf of Jerry Miller, Instructor, PE/Athletics Division, who will retire May 25, 2004 after 14 years at Solano Community College teaching body conditioning and tennis courses while resurrecting the men’s basketball program.  The 1997 men’s basketball team was co-champion of the eastern division of the Bay Valley Conference and for 11 straight years, Jerry Miller’s basketball teams made the state play-offs.  Several basketball players are in Solano’s Hall of Fame, most notably, Bakari Hendrix went on to star at Gonzaga and then into professional basketball.  In Dr. Myers’ words, Jerry Miller is a “student-centered instructor who was always a consummate professional.”  Dr. Myers extended best wishes to Mr. Miller in retirement.

Ron Nelson

Dr. Ella Tolliver, Dean of Counseling/Guidance & Disability Services Program (DSP), presented a tribute to Ron Nelson thanking him for the many significant contributions he has made to the success of the Disability Services Program.  Mr. Ron Nelson will retire on June 2, 2004 after serving 29 years at Solano Community College as Counselor/Coordinator of the Disability Services Program.  Dr. Tolliver provided some historical information on Mr. Nelson’s arrival at Solano and the advent of the new field of service for students with disabilities in community colleges.  In the early 1970’s, Solano served 60 students with disabilities.  Today, Solano Community College serves over 800 students.  Dr. Tolliver thanked Mr. Nelson for laying the groundwork for disabled students to receive quality services and for being instrumental in creating the highly successful DSP program it is today.  Mr. Nelson has served on numerous committees, been an advisor to student clubs as well as serving as a catalyst in assisting the College address and adhere to Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) requirements.  He has interfaced and collaborated with local high school special education programs.  Mr. Nelson currently serves as speaker and master of ceremonies for the Solano County Mayor’s Committee for Employment of People with Disabilities.  Mr. Nelson is held in high esteem by his colleagues and he will be truly missed, especially in the Retirement and Staff Recognition annual event and his theatrical presentations at Flex Cal every year. On behalf of Solano College, faculty, staff, students and particularly the Counseling/DSP Division, Dr. Tolliver thanked Mr. Nelson for his distinguished service and extended best wishes to enjoy life at its best.  

Board members and students who had been in the Disabilities Services Program (DSP), extended their personal thanks to Ron Nelson for his commitment to helping people, always being there for students, his respect and love for students by always treating students with disabilities no different than any other student without disabilities and for the many incredible things he has done to help thousands of students.  Mr. Nelson was also lauded for the myriad of characters he would portray as he would add an element of surprise and flair entering classrooms (in support of a student activity on campus) and the smiles he would bring to many faces.  

Mr. Nelson spoke touchingly of his mission and passion to work with people and help other people.  He expressed his heartfelt thanks to the students and sincere appreciation to the Governing Board and Solano College for giving him the opportunity to fulfill his lifelong dream to help other people who have been oppressed most of their lives. 

Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for acceptance of the resignations to retire for Jerry Miller effective May 25, 2004 and Ron Nelson effective June 2, 2004.  The motion passed unanimously.  

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative and Business Services
(a)
Bid 04-001 – 2004 Summer Schedule of Classes, 2004 Fall Schedule of Classes, 2004 Fall Community Services Bulletin, 2005 Spring Schedule of Classes, 2005 Spring Community Services Bulletin 

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for authorization to advertise bid 04-001.  The motion passed unanimously.

(b)
Authorization to “Request for Qualifications” for Engineering Services, Approval to Advertise and Receive Proposals 


Dr. Wright explained that this RFQ is for Measure G electrical and mechanical installations.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston  for authorization to “Request for Qualifications” for engineering services.  The motion passed unanimously.

(c)
Proposal to Prepare a Detailed Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the Vallejo Center and Suisun Valley Campus 

Dr. Wright stated that approval is sought to enter into a contract with the Levine-Fricke (LFR) organization to prepare an Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the Suisun Valley campus and Vallejo Center site in accordance with California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) requirements.  The estimated fee for the scope of work for the Suisun Valley Campus is $155,720 and $79,450 for the Vallejo Center.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston  for approval to execute the agreement with Levine-Fricke to prepare two EIRs for the District.  The motion passed unanimously.

Academic Affairs
(d)
Proposed Academic Calendars for 2004-05 and 2005-06 

Moved by Trustee Denis Honeychurch  and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval of the proposed Academic Calendars for 2004-05 and 2005-06.  The motion passed unanimously.

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Authorization to Solicit Requests for Proposal (RFP) for District Legal Services
This item will return to the Board for action at the next meeting.

(b)
Proposed Job Description for Reprographics Systems Technician/Offset Press Operator Trainee

Dr. Wright informed the Board that the details have been agreed upon with Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39.  

This item will return to the Board for approval under the Consent Agenda at the next meeting.  

(c)
Revenue and Expenditure Report for the Period Ending January 31, 2004

Dr. Wright reported that everything is tracking well and lottery money has been received albeit seven months late; however, this is the trend.  

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Vice President Bracy announced that at its January 7, 2004, meeting, the Accrediting Commission for Community and Junior Colleges reviewed and accepted Solano Community College’s progress report.  A comprehensive evaluation of the College will take place in fall 2005.  Copies of the letter from Barbara Beno, Executive Director of the Accrediting Commission, notifying Dr. Perfumo of the acceptance were provided to Governing Board members. 

Vice President Bracy announced that Trustee McKnight and Trustee Keith represented the Board at the Vallejo Interagency Committee meeting on Monday, February 9.  Trustee Keith stated that at the meeting recycling at the Vallejo Unified School District was discussed.  She inquired as to whether recycling is done at Solano College to which the reply was affirmative.  

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Trustee McCaffrey thanked Trustee Wilkerson for his generous donation to the Solano College Education Foundation.

Trustee McCaffrey reported that he attended an event for Chinese New Year recently and he was pleased to see a number of people at the event from Solano College, including Board President Claffey, Esther Pryor, Elizabeth Tsai, et al. 

Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting at 8:18 p.m. 

14.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation


All Contract Faculty

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

(c)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation


Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Government Code


Section 54956.9:


1 case

(d)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator:  Kirk Murray


Employee Organizations:  CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers, 


Stationary Engineers, Local 39

(e)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Existing Litigation


Government Code Section 54956.9 (a):


Carl vs. Coast Community College District, et al.


December 3, 2003 – Case #02-CC-18921


1 case

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:33 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:49 p.m. 

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 8:50 p.m. 

16.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that the Board took action in Closed Session to terminate a classified employee—Children’s Programs Assistant.  The vote was unanimous.  There was no action taken on items 14. (a), 14. (c), 14. (d) and 14. (e).  

17.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:53 p.m.
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    APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 PAULETTE J. PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
